
12 

Personal Carbon Footprint 2022 and 2023  

The Eynsford Green team thought it would be of interest to share a resi-
s carbon footprint each month over the year and discuss how it chang-

Annual overview: Personal Carbon Footprint by month 2022 & 2023 

 
A carbon footprint converts everything we use into its equivalent emissions 
measured as tonnes of CO2 equivalent. My total personal footprint for 2022 
was 5.98 T/CO2e, which is around the 10% higher than the UK average at 
5.4 T/CO2e.  The spike in April was from a holiday return flight to Athens. 
The tool used to do this is freely available here www.carbonfootprint.com/
calculator.aspx. The main constituents of the footprint in 2022 came from 
House gas & electricity 24%, flights 12%, car fuel 15%, food & drink 20% 
and secondary spend 27% representing all the things we buy such as IT/tec 
equipment, clothes, pharmaceuticals etc.  

 
February Month: Per-
sonal Carbon Footprint 
2022 and 2023   
So far the 2023 monthly 
footprint has come down 
for 2 main reasons. The 
household energy 
(electricity and gas) is 
shared across more peo-
ple because we are host-
ing a Ukrainian family so 

the energy consumption per person is lower. We changed to an electric car 
so direct car emissions are now zero but electricity consumption has in-

We would love to receive any questions and could use this forum 
info@eynsfordparishcouncil.org.uk 
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Welcome to the Spring Newsletter from your parish council, packed full 
with useful and interesting information!
 
Please have a read of this newsletter for useful information about the 
work of the parish council.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
The picture shows some of the team involved in planting the 

new tree acrostic at Lullingstone.
 
You will find an update on the water fountain, Lucy box, Green Team 
work and Eynsford Village hall.  We have also included a flyer about the 
upcoming Kings Coronation Fete which is been held at Farningham 
Cricket Club, we hope to see many of you there.
 
Holly Ivaldi, Clerk 
Eynsford Parish Council, Parish Office, Priory Lane, Eynsford DA4 0AY; 
01322 865320; info@eynsfordparishcouncil.org.uk
Find 'Eynsford Parish Council' on Facebook and Twitter.
www.eynsfordparishcouncil.org.uk 

Spring Newsletter 2023
from   

EYNSFORD PARISH COUNCIL
 

 

mailto:info@eynsfordparishcouncil.org.uk
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All Change at the Parish Council 

Due to the elections and other factors there will be some changes to our 

whilst a councillor including installing 

days,  and working on recreation and 

amenity. In recognition of this and of 
s many other contributions to 

s community over the past 

s 
Community Award in January. This photo shows Sarah in action at one of 

Our current Chairman Phil Ward has decided not to stand for the 
upcoming elections. He has served on the council for 12 years and has 
been Chair of Highways, Chair of Planning and most recently, Chair of the 
council. Phil has worked on developing footpaths in the parish, on 
highways issues and has also supported the new village hall work on the 
project team. Phil was part of the team planting new trees at Lullingstone 
and organised the new bench next to them. 

The local elections will take place on 4th May. Candidates are required to 
nominate themselves in advance for the posts and register their 
nominations with Sevenoaks District Council. If there are not more 
candidates than positions to be filled, then there is not a poll and the 
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bats.  We have been creating 
wildflower areas around the village and 
sowing wildflower seeds. 
 
Eynsford in Bloom is a friendly, 
community group which is active all 
year round.  We are keen to encourage 
more volunteers to help us.  The group 
hold work parties regularly; every 
Tuesday morning and on the first 
Saturday of every month, from 9.30 to 
11.15 (we meet in the main village 
carpark).  In addition to our work 
parties, we are involved in supporting 
community and children’s groups with 
their horticulture and environmental 
projects.  If you can’t commit to regular 
work parties, there are other ways you 
can help. We have an ‘Adopt a Plot’ 
scheme where sites around the village 
are looked after by volunteers in their 
own time.  Or we are often in need of people to help with one
activities such as clearing a new site or building something, such as a 
leaf bay – a structure to store leaves which will allow the leaves to rot 
down and create leaf mulch which can be used around the village.
 
We are also keen to hear from Eynsford residents about any wildlife and 
environmentally friendly projects or inventions you have in your garden.  
For example, have you designed something to combat climate change, 
such as a unique way of saving rainwater, or to encourage wildlife into 
your garden. 
 
Please do get in touch with us; Anne Marie Fereday, 07792 663564; Kaz 
Langridge, 07538 110505 or email us at 
There are regular updates on our activities in the parish monthly 
magazine “Trident” and on our Eynsford in Bloom Facebook page.
 

 

mailto:bloomingeynsford@gmail.com
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Eynsford Blooms for Britain! 
 

It is an exciting and busy year for Eynsford in Bloom; 
in the last parish council newsletter we reported that 
Anne Marie Fereday and Kaz Langridge will be 
taking over the leadership of the group from Pauline 
Penney.  We are also pleased to announce that 

selected to represent South and 
East in Bloom at the UK finals of Britain in Bloom.  This 

competition is run by Royal Horticultural Society (RHS) and involves the 
highest achieving communities across the UK.   

leads to a more cared for place to live and visit 
with higher environmental awareness, strong partnerships with local 
authorities, businesses and community groups, increased visitor numbers 
and a stronger local economy, and a strong sense of pride of place, and 

In preparation for the competition, we need to carry on doing what we do 
making Eynsford look wonderful for everyone.  But to compete (and 

win) we need to be outstanding. There are three main areas that we are 
horticulture and gardening achievement, environmental 

community participation.  We are liaising with our 
village clubs, societies, and businesses to encourage them to be 

for example, pick up litter when you 
see it, keep your front garden tidy and colourful, keep your hedges cut 
back inside your boundary, plant wildflowers for the benefit of insects 
(and send us a photo of the flowers when in bloom).   

We will be judged twice, once by South and South-East in Bloom (date to 
be confirmed) and then by Britain in Bloom.  The date of the Britain in 

July 2023 from 9.00 – 11.00. For Britain in Bloom, 
we will be judged alongside 3 other large villages across the UK. 

As it is the Coronation year, we have chosen a colour scheme for our 
formal borders of white, blue/purple and red.  In other areas around the 
village, such as the village hall drive, Butcher’s Lane, and the station we 
are increasing the amount of drought tolerant plants to reduce 
dependence on water.  We are planting Phlox, Echinops, Phlomis and 
Osteospurnum; all these are insect friendly and cope well with colder 
weather.  In our sites away from buildings, we are also planning to include 
night scented plants that encourage moths, which in turn are food for 
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Eynsford Parish Office 
 
The Parish Office has a stock of black and recycling bags and garden 
waste sacks that you can collect/purchase during opening hours. The 
price of garden sacks that we purchase from Sevenoaks District Council 
ahs increased: the new prices will be £20.00 for 25, £8.00 for 10, £4.00 
for 5 or 80p each.  One sack of black or recycling bags are still free when 
available at the office. 
 
We also offer a photocopying/printing service at competitive prices. If you 
have a larger amount to do, please contact us in advance to arrange.
Prices for these have also increased: Per side 6p for B&W for clubs & 
societies and 10p for personal use for B&W; and 10p for colour clubs & 
societies and 15p for colour for personal use.
 
We can offer help and advice on a number of issues and can put you in 
touch with other services.  
Normal opening hours are 8.30am—2.30
01322 865320; info@eynsfordparishcouncil.org.uk
 
Please note we are no longer collecting crisp packets 
them to your supermarket for recycling.
 

Parish Council Meetings 
Members of the public are welcome to attend our meetings which are 
generally held on the first Monday and third Thursday of each month at 
the Parish Office, Priory Lane. Agendas are put up on noticeboards in 
advance as well as the council’s website and facebook page.

We are pleased that two new candidates put themselves forward for the 
parish council and will be elected on 4th May
and Vince Robson and we look forward to working with them.
 
We will be pleased to welcome back: Michael Barker, Alan Cooke, 
Wendy Gee, Ferne Haxby, Malcolm Richardson and Nick Rix. We will 
have a full compliment of 8 councillors.
 
On 4th May you will be able to vote for a District Councillor as there are 
two candidates standing for Eynsford. Don
will not be able to vote. 
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Bower Lane Water Fountain 

Residents may have recently seen a figure clad 
Viz jacket beavering away in all weathers 

in front of the water fountain at the bottom of 
Bower Lane.  The water fountain, alas, is no 
longer connected to a water supply, and was built 
to commemorate the Coronation of King Edward 
VII.  The Parish Council bore the cost for this and 

regarded as 

t was set into the boundary wall of the then 
school with brown glazed bricks 
surrounding a blue glazed tile fountain with 
a crown on the top of the structure. On the 
back wall, the inscription reads ‘Erected by 
the people of Eynsford in commemoration 
of the Coronation of his Majesty King 
Edward VII. MCMII’.  For those with a Latin 
background, the year was 1902 and was 
opened by Elliott Downs Till. 

Viz clad 
person doing at the fountain?  Well, this year 

, sees the Coronation of King 
Charles III, so what better time to repair this 
lovely piece of Eynsford architecture.  The 
Parish Council commissioned a specialist 
restoration company to restore the fountain to 
its former glory, although it will not be 
possible, at this stage, to reconnect the water 
flow. However, the work has been done in 

s Coronation and hopefully a 
bit more of historic Eynsford will be preserved 

Photos attached show the opening ceremony 
(with Elliott Till in the bowler hat), the 

viz clad restorer and the 
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Follow us Online 
Eynsford Parish Council's website is the best place for you to find useful 
information about the council and its services. There are also areas  
dedicated to the village and community groups with the option for you to 
add your own events for listing. Have a look at 
www.eynsfordparishcouncil.org.uk 
 
We are also on Facebook and Twitter
Council) where we post up to date news and share useful information . 
We love to hear your views and to see your pictures too. Do follow us to 
keep up to date!  

Christmas Decorations 

Phil Ward, Chairman, Eynsford Parish Council
 

Christmas is just around the corner, well not 
quite…  but as strange as it may seem at this 
beautiful, if damp spring time, I'm going to ask 
you to think about Christmas, or Christmas 
decorations to be precise. To the best of my 
knowledge and my flaky memory, Eynsford has 
never formally displayed Christmas decorations 
over the festive period.  Some business and 
keen residents do make an effort, for which 
we're grateful, but the council has never installed decorations publicly and 
there may be reasons for this, logistical, financial or maybe just the status 
quo.  

Occasionally, we receive correspondence asking if we could, as some 
other towns and villages do, install decorations to make the village look a 
little more festive. There may also be residents that are very happy not to 
see public displays at this time, the point is we don't really know how 
people feel or what they may want to see.

To that end we’d like to hear your views. Would you like to see publicly 
funded lights and decorations at Christmas time or are you happy the way 
things are?  If you’d love the village to appear more festive, what would 
you like to see?  Where would you like to see it?
use of public funds or not? Basically, we want to hear your views and 
ideas. Contact us at info@eynsfordparishcouncil.org.uk. We can't promise 
anything at this stage but we'll certainly listen to what you have to say, 
after all there are only 238 shopping days until Christmas.
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Coronation Fete 8th May 2023 
Clerk, Naomi Wintour and Cllr Ferne Haxby 

Naomi Wintour, Clerk, at the Parish Council 
has been working diligently with the Clerk of 
Farningham Parish Council to plan the 
Coronation Fete, taking place on Monday 8th 
May between 11am and 3pm at Farningham 

The event will be a wonderful chance for the two villages to come 
together to celebrate the coronation of King Charles III and there are lots 
of stalls and activities planned. There will be a BBQ, Bar, refreshments, 
music, entertainment, information and business stalls and lots of 
activities for children.  Children will also receive coronation memorabilia 
to take home with them to mark the occasion. 

Please remember that no dogs are allowed on to the Cricket Field, other 
than assistance dogs and there is restricted parking.  With the good 
weather now here, a short walk from Eynsford to Farningham can add to 

We look forward to seeing you all there. 

Goodbye from your Chair 

By the time you read this, my time on Eynsford Parish Council will have 
come to an end. With the new council forming on 4th May, I decided not 

election so my last days will have been served. There are 
no salacious reasons for my leaving and you won’t see anything in the 
Daily Mail (I hope), just a desire to move on and try new things in life.  

s been an honour to serve my community for the last 
12 years and as chairman for the last 3 years.  I will greatly miss being 
part of the dedicated team of volunteers doing their best for our 
community and wish the new council and my dear friends well going 

Although I feel some remorse at leaving the council with many things still 
to be done, I am pleased that with two new councillors on board there is 
a full complement of councillors ready to continue the good work.I hope 
ve been able to make a difference. 
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Lucy Box 
Cllr Ferne Haxby 
 
On the high street, just along from the 
Village Sign, is a small green box, about 
four feet high and quite decorative in its 
design.  This is an early electrical box and 
designed to take power to local properties.  
 
It is popularly known as a ‘Lucy Box’ after 
the company that made the majority of 
them across the country.  This particular 
electrical box is a rare design made by 
Hardy and Padmore at their Foundry in 
Worcester, around 1861.  English Heritage 
know of only another five such boxes in 
the country.  
 
To tie in with the historical value of the 
village, the Parish Council wanted to 
preserve the box and restore it to its 
former glory.  Being a piece of street 
furniture, it could at any time be removed as work is done along the high 
street.  
 
Over the last year, we have been researching the history and trying to 
ascertain who actually owns the box.  Searches were undertaken via the 
electric companies, local authorities, other utility
registry searches, all of which resulted in nobody having any records of 
ownership.  Unfortunately, no records could also be traced from Hardy 
and Padmore as they went into voluntary liquidation in 1967.
 
We liaised with Historic England and upon submitting our research asked 
that we could be named ‘owner’ of the box to prevent anything being 
done or any removal from its present site.
 
All this information was put forward for consideration by the Secretary of 
State for Culture, Media and Sport and this month, we are delighted to 
say that the Lucy Box is now listed on the National Heritage List for 
England, under the ownership of the Parish Council and work will soon 
be undertaken to bring the box back to pristine condition with a small 
plaque to inform people of what it is and its historical importance.
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I last reported in the winter edition that the archaeology work was due to 
start. In fact the investigations started on the 22nd February and they are 
still there today!. We have had numerous conversations with our 
consultant to try and persuade Kent County Council’s (KCC) head of 
archaeology to reduce the extent of the investigation works. A meeting 
was held on 30th March with all parties as well as KCC’s archaeologist 
who was fully aware that this is a community project and in fact is asking 

Once approval has been received that the archaeology work can be 
signed off by Sevenoaks District Council planners, we hope to be in a 
position to let a contract with the ground worker to reconfigure the football 
pitch. During these works, the site will be cordoned off. However, the 
public should note that Harrow Meadow as well as a strip of land parallel 
to the existing allotments will be closed for safety reasons. We regret that 
the play area will also be closed. If it is at all possible to keep the play 
area open, we will, providing the contractor is in agreement. 

At the end of March 2023, the Development Committee gave a 
presentation of the project to residents, following the parish council’s 
APM. Over 50 people attended this presentation, where Malcolm 
Richardson first outlined the structural reasons for needing to build a new 
hall. These include subsidence of the foundations and ground floor slab, 
and has also affected the drainage. The weight of the roof tiles is tending 
to push the top of the supporting walls outwards. Although we had 
obtained planning permission for a new hall on the current site in 2010, 
planning guidelines in Green Belt have since been relaxed provided you 

very special circumstances’. 
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I then summarized the necessary consultation made with various user 
groups and with Sevenoaks planners to reach a stage where we had a 
set of drawings and a lengthy report to submit for planning approval for 
the new hall on Harrow Meadow. Planning approval was obtained in July 
2020. A breakdown of the cost of the project which includes the building 
work, archaeological investigation, moving the football pitch and 
consultants’ fees was estimated to be £2.0m. Finally, Bridget Storrar 
explained the financial matters including monies raised to date, future 
fund-raising events such as The Sonnet Wind Orchestra on 27th May and 
a Garden Safari on 17th & 18th June and applying for available grants.
 
One of the main reasons for the presentation was not only to bring the 
residents up to date with the project but also for people to sign up for a 
financial pledge. Although the number of pledges on the night was low, it 
did raise awareness that contributions from the public are vital to ensure 
the project goes ahead. 
 
It is worth noting that a ‘pledge’ is a sum of money that an individual is 
prepared to give to the project at an appropriate time when we will need 
to commit ourselves to appointing a building contractor, estimated to be 
August 2024. It must be stressed that any pledge is not legally binding, 
but it helps us to forecast how close we are to our target, when combined 
with the funds raised from different events, grants and sale of the existing 
site.  
 
If you are willing to pledge a sum of money, would you please send an 
email with your name, the amount and whether you are a tax payer, in 
which case we can collect gift aide, to treasurerevh@gmail.com.
 
As previously reported regarding the existing hall site, one of the planning 
conditions is that we are not allowed to demolish the existing hall until we 
have a signed contract with a builder to construct the new hall. Whilst we 
have had a number of discussions with developers, we are unable to 
progress the sale of the site until we have reduced the funding gap for the 
new hall. To date we have assumed that this site will be valued at least 
£500k which we consider is optimistic and that it might be higher.
 
Please note, during the work to re configure the football pitch, Harrow 
Meadow will be closed to the public for safety reasons and each gate will 
be padlocked. It will also be necessary to close the play area for the 
period that the work is being carried out. Some temporary fencing will be 
in place and the public are asked to respect that this is there for their 
safety. 


